Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 18th January 2010, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Penri Williams, (Chairman), Stewart McKay, Mike Jones,





Sara Pickard, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison, Sheila Dafis,
 





& Wynford Ellis Owen.
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor:
Craig Williams
APOLOGIES: -
Councillor:

Stuart Thomas, Lindsay Davies, Eric Priday & Gill Rees,
The Clerk advised the Councillors that Cllr Stuart Thomas, the Chairman, was unable to be present as he was in hospital.  In addition Cllr Lindsay Davies, the Vice-Chairman, had suffered a family bereavement and was also unable to attend as the funeral was the next day.  In these circumstances it is incumbent upon the remaining Councillors to elect a Chairman for the meeting.  Cllr Rosser proposed Cllr Penri Williams; this was seconded by Cllr Pickard and agreed by all those present.  Cllr Williams took the Chair, wished all those present a Happy New Year and hoped that Cllr Thomas made a speedy recovery.

132
Police Matters
The Clerk advised the meeting that PC Tebbutt was a not working but he had supplied a list of the crimes that had occurred in the Community Council area since the last meeting.  The Clerk advised members as follows: 

Pentyrch

There had been six crimes which included a Burglary, attempt burglary, a theft from a vehicle and damage to a vehicle.  There had also been a summons for cannabis possession on Mountain Road.
Gwaelod y Garth

There had been two crimes both a Llys Trip.  One was a theft from a motor vehicles and the other a criminal damage.

Creigiau

There had been six crimes in Creigiau which included a burglary, a shed burglary and two instances of theft from vehicles.

There had also been three arrests made; one for a road rage incident, a drink driving and a public order offence.

Cllr Jones advised the meeting that there were currently no ASBOs in Pentyrch and no first warning letters had been sent out in the last six months.

133
Public Session

There were five members of the public present and also County Councillor Craig Williams.  Cllr Williams welcomed everyone to the meeting and advised them that they had 15 minutes to address Councillors and it would assist if they gave their names before speaking. 
Mr Harry Rees was the first to speak and he gave a brief history of the Rest Centre, Pentyrch referring to its original purpose as a refuge for families bombed out of their homes in Cardiff during the Second World War.  He went on to describe how a lease had been granted and that the building and land had transferred to trustees.  It had been used, at various time, as a Village Hall, a Scout Hall and a Youth Club and had once had a charitable status although this ceased in 1992.  Also during this period it was considered that the building should be demolished and sold and he felt that the principle to do so how been established.  Harry Rees specifically referred to the covenant in the deeds that stated that the Rest Centre, or the proceeds arising from it, must be used for the residents of Pen y Garn, Pentyrch or the neighbourhood.  
Mrs Jenny Rees, introduced herself as Harry Rees’ wife, and added that she had been involved with the Scouts and Cubs at the Rest Centre and briefly with the Youth Club, as had Cllr Gill Rees and former Cllr Lance Osgood.  She acknowledged that the new Trustees could sell the land but urged that the monies raised be used for the youth of Pentyrch.
Mrs Barbara Rodd introduced herself as someone who had long been involved in village matters and recalled the Rest Centre being used for Bingo and a Youth Club.  She felt that it was a Pentyrch only facility and that any monies raised should remain in Pentyrch.
Cty Cllr Craig Williams wished everybody present a Happy New year and said that the main focus since the last meeting had been the bad weather which had caused a shortage of grit, disruption to waste collections and closed schools.  He felt that pot-holes will worsen and urged everybody to advise of the locations of pot-holes, as they appeared, to the Clerk.  He also spoke of his intention to carry out a survey of residents hopes in Pentyrch and GYG by the end of March.  He mentioned the intention to obtain a speed camera for Main Road, GYG, near to the junctions with Heol Berry and River Glade.  Lastly he was going to accompany a local reporter around Pentyrch in the coming week where he hoped the journalist would gain the sense of Community and also learn about residents’ concerns. 

Barbara Rodd also mentioned that there has been no street lighting working from Heol Goch to the Spar shop for a fortnight.  Clerk to arrange
Ken Hughes raised the issue of the failure to either grit or clear the steps to the Spar shop and compared it with other areas of Cardiff where CCC employees were clearing paths, but Pentyrch had not received any assistance. He asked for a grit bin at the junction of Bronhaul and Penuel Road.  He also referred to the disparity in repairs to the roads, by referring to the road works carried out at Maes y Sarn and also when the drain covers were replaced, commenting that it was done properly with the work sealed against future cold weather problems.  He contrasted this with the patch repairs made to pot-holes which he likened to putting ‘a sticking plaster on a deep cut’.  He went on to raise the issue of the Police presence asking when the last time one of the PCSO had been seen walking round the village.  

Harry Rees also raised an additional item in relation a legacy from the Knox family which was intended for the maintenance of the Rest Centre.  This money was currently with the Scouts who had been occupying the Rest Centre at the time of the legacy.  He expressed his concerns that if the money was transferred to the PCC and the money was not ring-fenced for the residents of Pentyrch then it would be moving away from the original legacy.
134
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their contributions and specifically thanked Harry Rees for the work that he had done.  He reassured Harry Rees that if the money from the legacy was passed to the Council with stipulations as to how it should be spent, then the Council would adhere to whatever those stipulations were.  He went on to inform the public of the current situation regarding the Rest Centre and that planning permission had been granted for a dwelling on the site and that the site would be sold to raise money.  The next step would be selling the site which will be undertaken at the most opportune time and that decisions would be made at that time.  He thanked the members of the public for raising the subject.
This prompted a response from both Cllr Jones and Cllr Harrison who asked for a proper debate on the matter of the distribution of the proceeds of the sale of the Rest Centre.  Cllr Jones concurred with the members of the public that any money raised should only be spent in Pentyrch.  Cllr Harrison stated that there was no reason why the decision could not be made sooner rather than later arguing that Councillors could take it upon themselves to decide how any future monies would be spent.  Cllr Williams agreed and asked that the Clerk make it an agenda item for the next meeting so a debate could take place as to where any monies, raised from the sale of the Rest Centre, would be spent.  Clerk to arrange
135
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st December 2009
The minutes were accepted, agreed by all and signed.
136
Matters Arising
Paragraph 123 (Paragraph 103)
Cllr Jones stated that he was still not aware of how the detection rate was shown on Our Bobby.com.   The Clerk advised that he had passed back to Cllr Jones the response he had received from PC Tebbutt and in the absence of PC Tebbutt he could not enlighten him any further.  The Chairman suggested that Cllr Jones speak directly to PC Tebbutt.  
Paragraph 123 (Paragraphs 107 & 94)
Cllr Jones asked what update there had been on the illegal stables and the Clerk advised him that he had no further information but would follow it up.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 123 (Paragraph 109)
Cllr Harrison asked whether any progress had been made in whether Gwaelod y Garth could share a Community Sweeper with Tongwynlais.  The Clerk advised that he had to followed-up this issue but had no new information at this time.  
Paragraph 126
Cllr Owen reported that no Links had been delivered in Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau.  The Clerk queried whether this was also true of Brummell Drive and Cllr Owen stated that he would check.  The Clerk advised him that if he could let the Clerk know of which houses had not received the Link then he would have them delivered by the Community Maintenance Officers. Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 127.6
Cllr Dafis queried what would happen to any grant money left over after the March meeting.  The Clerk explained that any money not distributed within the Community was usually then distributed to the National Charities that wrote requesting donations during the course of the year.
Paragraph 127.9

Cllr Jones queried what progress had been made in relation to the issue with Cardiff Buses.  The Clerk advised that he had sent the requests of the Council to CCC but that he had not yet received a response.  Cty Cllr Craig Williams was invited to add to this and he advised that he had a meeting arranged with the Chairman of Cardiff Bus to push these issues forward.  Cllr Jones advised that an interchangeable ticket was possible but that it needed discussion between Cardiff Bus and Stagecoach.
137
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised Councillors that the closing date for the next Link was 5th March 2010.  He confirmed to Cllr Pickard that her article and photos had been received.  Cllr Pickard also advised that the next production of the Hilltop Theatre Company was Fiddler on the Roof and that it was scheduled for the end of March.  She queried whether the adverts for the show would be out in time.  The Clerk confirmed that it would be and that, in any case, he received posters for the production which he put into the Council noticeboards.
138
Clerk’s Report
138.1
Application to Divert Footpath No.1 Capel Llanilltern
The Clerk had supplied members with details of the application which was agreed. Clerk to arrange
138.2
Cardiff Local Development Plan (LDP)
The Council were advised of the steps being taken to meet with neighbouring Community Councils to co-ordinate objections to that part of the LDP that refers to the Wales International Business Park.  The likely date of the meeting was the 11th February 2010 at St Fagans.
138.3
Wales International Business Park
The Clerk advised members that he had received an approach from a lawyer named David Temple-Morgan in respect of representation at any subsequent enquiry into the WIBP.  This was in line with previous decisions made by the PCC and he would advise members of any developments in due course.
138.4
Buckingham Palace Garden Party 20th July 2010
The Clerk advised that the usual application had been received from One Voice Wales and the Council agreed that the current Chairman should be nominated for consideration to attend.  Clerk to arrange
138.5
Request from PC Tebbutt for use of PCC Land Rover
PC Tebbutt had already spoken to Councillor Williams and the Clerk had received a written request for members to consider.  PC Tebbutt was asking permission to make use of the PCC Land Rover when it was not being used by PCC staff, which would be evenings and weekends.  He wanted the occasional use in order to facilitate travelling around his large rural beat.  The only Police transport available for the Neighbourhood Policing Team was two Police Vehicles covering the west of the Cardiff, effectively west of the River Taff.  PC Tebbutt assured the Clerk that the vehicle would not be used for emergency response and would not be used to transport prisoners.  The Clerk added that all that was being sought at this time was an agreement in principle and that details such as fuel, maintenance and insurance would considered later.
This provoked a lively discussion and it was unanimously agreed that PC Tebbutt’s enthusiasm and commitment to get his job done was commendable and should be applauded.  However it was generally felt that he had been put into an impossible position by being given an impracticably large beat area, formerly done by three officers, and not been given the tools to do the job as effectively.  It was felt that the request should be rejected as it would set a precedent and that the PCC were being asked to pick up the bill for the failures of the Police to budget adequately for the changes they imposed upon this Community.  It was clear that the Police were not prepared to pay PC Tebbutt mileage expenses for the use of his own car and that they were encouraging him to seek a cheaper option.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to Inspector Brock and also the Chief Constable to point out the Community were not happy with the changes that were made and little thought had been given to the longer term consequences.  Clerk to arrange
139
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,362.65p and receipts of £60.00p were recorded for December 2009.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Williams, seconded by Cllr Rosser and carried.
140
Planning Applications
There were 2 planning applications to consider:
a) 09/02224/W ~ Old School House Cottage, Gwaelod y Garth. Cllr Rosser retained the plans for examination and would contact the Clerk directly.
b) 09/02268/W ~ 16 Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
141
Correspondence
There were no issues raised in respect of the correspondence.
142
Written Resolution received from Cllr Harrison dated 22nd December 2009 
Cllr Harrison referred to his written resolution that had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  He felt that the issues over the Traffic Management in Pentyrch were on-going and that certain promises given by CCC regarding a full audit of the traffic calming measured implemented were wholly inadequate and the processes they adopted were poor.  He went on to refer to Cllr Williams attending a meeting in February of 2009 with Cty Cllrs Delme Bowen, Craig Williams and officers from the County Council and that nothing had, seemingly, come out of that meeting.  Cllr Harrison went on to point out that, rather than making Pentyrch safer, the traffic management measures introduced had made it more dangerous, as vehicles now veered towards the pavements to negotiate the ‘humps’ which, on Bronllwyn near the school, was an exceptionally dangerous manoeuvre at a time when parents are taking their children to school.  Cllr Harrison felt that Pentyrch’s need for a traffic management system had not been properly thought out and referred to examples of how traffic management systems in Radyr, Llanishen and Rhiwbina were infinitely more sophisticated and utilised more modern warning signs.  He felt that the matter should be properly reviewed and residents should be more involved, not just the circulation of a small percentage, many of whom did not bother responding.  He felt that the time had come to support a petition from the village to try and force CCC to give the residents of Pentyrch ‘another bite of the cherry’.
Cllr Jones also argued in respect of the resolution pointing out the disparity between a 20 mph zone and a 20 mph speed limit.  He felt that the people of Pentyrch had been hoodwinked into accepting the 20 mph zone not realising that the humps were a necessary part of that package.  He also felt that the CCC should come back to the table and listen to the residents concerns.  He reiterated Cllr Harrison points about the need for greater sophistication in the signs and argued against the traffic ‘humps’ citing various reports that argued against their use.  There were, he argued, better ways to engineer the roads to better suit the vehicles and people using them.
There was a general discussion and it was agreed that the Clerk would combine the written resolution with the written contribution made by Cllr Jones, and circulated with the supplementary Clerk’s report, and email back to Mark Foweraker, as well as Cty Cllrs Bowen and Williams, expressing the concerns of the Council and the urgent need for a proper review of the traffic management system that would include greater consultation with residents.  Clerk to arrange
143
Forward Planning
The Clerk had already circulated a written report together with figures relating to income and expenditure against budget for 2009/2010 as well as the proposed budgets for 2010/11 and details of current reserves.  In addition there was also the need to agree the precept for the forthcoming year.  The Clerk had sought savings from within existing budgets whilst at the same time endeavouring to maintain the services provided.  He felt that there was a need for prudence during these very difficult times as a lot of people were adversely affected by the financial crisis.  This was not a time to be adding to their woes by increasing the precept and thus their rates.  As a consequence the Clerk was not seeking an increase in the precept and, in fact, the multiplier this year would mean that the proportion of the rates for the Community Council would reduce next year compared to last year.  There was a general discussion and the Council agreed the following.

1. The precept would remain at £71,000 and this would be the sum applied for from CCC.
2. The proposed budget was accepted.

3. A transfer to Election reserves of £2,000 would be made from savings identified in the 2009/10 financial year.
4. A transfer to Vehicle reserve of £1,000 would be made from savings identified in the 2009/10 financial year.

Clerk to arrange
144
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	7.1.10
	Sheila Dafis
	I would like to thank Creigiau Travel for accommodating the Community by creating a footpath alongside their bus depot, thus allowing the public to walk safely to and from the recreation field without having to cross the narrow railway bridge.
	For information


	4.1.10
	Stuart Thomas
	With last weeks weather and the threat of further ice and snow this week, the ice on the junctions which have not been gritted make these areas extremely dangerous.  You arranged for some grit on the entrance to Parc y Felin, Creigiau where vehicles were slipping forward onto Tynant Road.  Similarly the entrance at Star Lane, Capel Llanilltern onto the A.4119 is even more lethal as, again, there is a slope here and the junction is not gritted.  I know of vehicles that have slid onto the main road.  The A.4119 has been gritted and traffic was travelling without any thought of a vehicle slipping into their path.  The potential for an accident cannot be overstated.  I suspect the same applies at the slope from Parc y Bryn onto Llantwit Road, Creigiau just beyond the Golf Club.  We should also include it in the clerks report in the next link.
	Email to C2C

	7.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	The sign 'Creigiau, Pentyrch, Efail Isaf ' on the A4119, Llantrisant Road, between the two Creigiau junctions is broken and lying on the side of the road. It needs replacing please.
	Email to C2C

	7.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	Heol Creigiau, towards The Ceasars.  About 100yds from the Golf Club at Creigiau, on the left hand side, there is a red armchair thrown on to the hedge and also a further 100yds on the left, there is a large piece of carpet also on the hedge.  Please could these be cleared?
	Email to C2C

	11.1.10
	Mike Jones
	Safety Issues in the current weather conditions at the above areas.

Would you please arrange for the council maintenance officers to -

Shops Area.

Clear the hard packed snow/ice off the steps and create a pathway to the shops. Put grit down.

Tyn y Coed / Mountain Road Junction.

Obtain some salt /grit from CCC to fill up the empty container at the junction.  It would be helpful for them to spread this grit.  The residents of Tyn y Coed Road would then be able to access the village and their properties in the present weather conditions.  I am sure they would be able to collect the grit from a CCC Depot quite easily with the Land Rover and trailer.
	CMO’s advised ref shops.  No grit available and CCC advise all grit is for major routes only. Central Government have assumed responsibility for all grit issues.

	14.1.09
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There's a deep and potentially dangerous pot hole on Cardiff Road just by the entrance to Brummell Drive in Creigiau.
	Email to C2C

	14.1.09
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Many residents of Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau are keen to have a grit bin installed at the entrance to the estate.  

Perhaps we could explore this possibility?
	Email to C2C

	18.1.09
	Lindsay Davies
	The 'middle' lamp post on the path between the bridge and Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth is only working intermittently in addition the lamp outside Nos 4/5 Patmore Close, Gwaelod y Garth also works only intermittently.
	Email to C2C

	18.1.09
	Stewart McKay
	There is still loose gravel on the road at Parc y Coed despite sweepings, when will it be re-done?
	Advised that Cty Cllr Bowen is arranging for repairs by contractors.

	18.1.09
	Mike Jones
	I have emailed Sean Hannaby, CCC asking when the 136 Bus Route is going to be gritted and when it was last gritted.  I have also asked him to arrange to bring a snow plough to the village.  I will pass on the reply when I receive it.  
	For information

	18.1.09
	Sandie Rosser
	Could we ask Stephen Ham for an update on the missing bus-seat.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.1.09
	Sandie Rosser
	I have some information on solar youth shelters which could provide local youths with focal points to congregate.  It may go some way to stopping youths congregating in bus-stops etc, just because it is dry.  I would be grateful if the Clerk could research it and report back to Council on their feasibility. 
	Clerk to arrange

	18.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	As the PCC representative of the Governing body or Creigiau School I would advise you that there will be a school inspection in the week commencing 7th June 2010.
	For information

	18.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	The next PACT meeting will be on 9th March and it may possibly be held in St Fagans.
	For information

	18.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	On the A.4119 Llantrisant Road, between the junctions with Cardiff Road and Tynant Road there is a lot of debris on the eastern side of the road possibly following a road accident.
	Clerk to arrange

	18.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	I have previously reported encroaching hedging on the A.4119 Llantrisant Road, between the junctions with Cardiff Road and Tynant Road.  In fact I have since discovered that mud and twigs are creeping across the pavement and thus reducing the amount of pavement available.  This can be simply cleared back and it may be a good idea if CCC considered using Criminal payback scheme through the probation service in order to achieve this at little or no cost to CCC. 
	Clerk to arrange

	18.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	I propose to submit a written resolution for next months meeting in relation to the provision of youth services in Creigiau.
	For information

	18.1.09
	Mike Jones
	Could we ask CCC if they would check the pot-holes in the area caused by the snow?
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.35 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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